PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

MAY 20, 2014
The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 20th day of May, 2014 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor 



John M. Cutney

Council members


John Widger, Julie C. Martin, Joe Jones







Debe Wright, Bill Werley, Sr.


Newly appointed member:

Angela Wolf

City Attorney



Bill Wepfer


City Secretary


Sylvia R. Trevino


Staff Present:



A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police







Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1)  CALL TO ORDER

      Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2)  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
     Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance

3) EXECUTIVE SESSION PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 551.074 OF THE OPEN MEETINGS ACT OF THE GOVERNMENT CODE: TO DELIBERATE THE APPOINTMENT OF A POTENTIAL MEMBER TO THE CITY COUNCIL
This Executive Session was not held.

4)  RESOLUTION APPROVED APPOINTING ANGELA WOLF TO FILL THE      
      VACANCY OF CITY COUNCILMEMBER FOR A ONE-YEAR TERM
  Councilwoman Martin nominated Angela Wolf as the appointed Council member to          serve a one-year term. 

With no other nominations offered, Councilwoman Martin made a motion to approve      the resolution appointing Angela Wolf to fill the vacancy of City Councilmember, replacing Councilmember Bill Werley, Sr. who did not seek another term on the Council.  
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.


5) CERTIFICATES OF ELECTION AND STATEMENT OF ELECTED OFFICERS FORMS AND OATHS OF OFFICE ADMINISTERED TO DECLARED ELECTED OFFICIALS AND NEW MEMBER APPOINTMENT

City Secretary Trevino issued the Certificates of Election and the Statement of Elected Officer forms to Councilman Widger, Councilwoman Wright and Councilwoman Wolf.  She followed with administering the Oaths of Office to each declared elected member, John Widger and Debe Wright and to the newly appointed Council member, Angela Wolf. 
6) PLAQUE OF APPRECIATION PRESENTED TO BILL WERLEY, SR.
Mayor Cutney presented a plaque of appreciation to Bill Werley, Sr. and thanked him for his service and dedication to the Council for the two year term (2012-2014)
7)  MAYOR PRO TEM FOR 2014-15 APPOINTED
Mayor Cutney recommended that Councilman Widger be appointed as Mayor Pro Tem for 2014-15.
Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the Mayor’s recommendation.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.
8)  PUBLIC COMMENTS - NONE
9)  PRESENTATION BY ROBERT TIJERINA FROM ESTRADA HINOJOSA &                              
        COMPANY REGARDING FINANCING OPTIONS FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY
Robert Tijerina was present to brief the Mayor and the City Council on financing options for the City.  He started out by informing the Council on the Statement of Qualifications to serve as a financial advisor for the City giving a background on the firm, their experience with municipalities and their investment banking services.

He indicated that the firm of Estrada Hinojosa is ranked #2 in the State of Texas.

Mr. Tijerina proceeded with giving a Public Financing 101 overview to the Council.

He indicated that based on our population, the City can only go up to $1.50 on the tax rate but in no way was he suggesting this.  He indicated that the City has other revenue sources.  He pointed out that the City has no debt, therefore, the existing tax rate supports only maintenance and operations.  Mr. Tijerina noted that the City has the option to not levy a tax rate but can use water/sewer revenues to finance a project.  The City could legally sell voter approved bonds since the city has its own water and sewer revenues.

Mr. Tijerina stated that the City could also issue Certificates of Obligation which do not require voter approval.  COs are payable from a combination of levy and collection of continuing direct annual ad valorem taxes within the limits prescribed by the Texas Constitution, on all taxable property with the City AND a limited pledge of surplus net revenues of the City’s Utility System not to exceed $1,000.00.  He further explained that the difference in COs and a bond election is that an election can only be held twice a year.  With COs you only incur the cost of publication fee for the notice of intent.  He added that the difference between 15 year and 20 year financing is that with the 20 year financing you have a lower payment but end up paying more on the interest in the end.  As an added note, Mr. Tijerina pointed out that it takes 5% of the registered voters to disapprove the issuance of Certificates of Obligation.
Mr. Tijerina stated that there are rate consultants who can come in and assess the City’s current water rates to see if the City has enough to maintain operations and pay for the interest and sinking part of the tax rate for financing a project.  He added that the I&S rate can only be levied when the City incurs debt.  When you have no debt, the rate goes back to zero.  He noted that on a financing project the I&S rate includes the cost of the financial advisors and associated fees, such as the cost of issuance.  

Mr. Tijerina commented that the City could raise the tax rate to the point that it would not trigger a rollback and transfer water revenues to the general fund so as not to increase the maintenance and operation rate.
Mr. Tijerina went over financing scenarios for the City of Palm Valley ranging from $1 million to $5 million with 15-year financing and 20-year financing.  He stated that any proposed I&S tax rate increase would not occur until the following fiscal year from which the financing was approved and closed.

10)
MINUTES FOR APPROVAL – REGULAR MEETING OF APRIL 22, 2014
There being no corrections to the minutes as presented, Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the minutes.  

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.


Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.
11) CITY’S CAPITALIZATION POLICY UPDATED

The threshold amounts were set at $5,000 for all asset categories as listed in the City’s audit.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the City’s capitalization policy.

Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

12) CITY’S EMERGENCY RESERVE AND RESERVE CAPITAL EQUIPMENT FUND POLICY APPROVED

Mayor Cutney stated that the current reserves are $150,000 for three months of operating costs and $28,000 for streets.

Councilman Widger pointed out that from the initial budget there were $275,000 in savings in the general fund and $466,000 in the water fund.  He indicated that a target reserve can be set above what we currently have, for example to take care of the street rejuvenation and also have 3 months reserve for operating expenses.  The goal to set for streets/roads should be at least $200,000.  He asked what about a reserve for a police vehicle?  
  Mayor Cutney pointed out that the last time the reserve policy was set was in 2009.
Councilman Jones made a motion to set the reserve policy as noted by Mayor      Cutney.

Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried by the following vote:


Aye:  Jones, Wright, Martin, Wolf



Nay:  Widger
13) CONTRACT WITH PITNEY BOWES FOR THE POSTAGE MACHINE RENEWED

Mayor Cutney stated that he was not in favor of cancelling the lease contract for the postage machine.  He pointed out the there is already limited staff and this is a simple thing to do instead of buying stamps and affixing them to the water bills.

Councilman Widger stated that by not renewing the contract, there would be a savings of $720 per year and he clarified that by buying stamps and processing the bills that way would not entail someone having to deliver the bills to the post office.  He suggested experimenting with the stamps and see how that works out.  

The idea of hiring an intern for the office was offered by Councilwoman Wright.

Councilman Jones related that in his office they cancelled their postage machine in an effort to improve efficiency and it was a horrible experience going to affixing stamps to their mail.

Councilman Widger made a motion to not renew the contract with Pitney Bowes.

Mayor Cutney called for a second and the motion died for lack of a second.

14) CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Month Report – April 2014

B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – April 2014

C. Monthly Check Listing – April 2014

D. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – April 2014

E. Investment Report – April 2014

        Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the consent agenda.

        Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

15) BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS APPROVED

The following budget adjustments were presented:

$1,299 for the purchase of a new printer for the Water Department.

$14,482.00 for the final cost of the lift station improvements.

$510.00 for the purchase of 200 sets of safety lights

Mayor Cutney recommended taking $800 from the unused funds currently budgeted for the pond dredging project to accommodate the difference for the printer replacement.  This was money that was budgeted to account for the grant from TCEQ but it appears this grant will not be awarded in this fiscal year.

He also recommended taking $14,482 from the pond dredging project to cover the final costs of the lift station improvements.

The $510 for the purchase of the safety lights will be taken from the elections budget and transferred to the miscellaneous line item in the Police budget.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the budget adjustments as noted above.

Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

16) BRIEFING ON LANDSCAPING PROJECT ALONG STUART PLACE ROAD
Councilwoman Martin explained that the project would consist of six phases and the most pressing phase right now is to submit the application for Landscape Partnership Program to TxDOT.  If the application is approved then a maximum of 120 wild olive trees will be purchased with current budgeted funds for 2014 (estimated $13,500 high end – expected $13,200).  She went on to explain that the trees would be planted in clusters of 5, spaced at 15’ giving 20 sections with approximately 200’ between groups.  The labor will be provided by City staff headed by Rosendo Flores.  The tree watering and care will also be headed by Rosendo Flores.  The trees will be planted 9.5 ft from the curb.  At most the trees will spread about 12.5 ft.  
Councilwoman Martin added that she is interested not only in the cost of the trees but also the quality and right now the thought is to purchase the trees from Richter Farms due to the quality.  They cost about $100 per tree and you also need to add the cost of the mulch.  A suggestion made was to purchase 20-gallon watering bags that will slowly saturate the ground and the roots of the trees.  The bags cost around $20 per bag.

Councilman Widger pointed out that the maintenance of the trees will add to Rosendo’s work crew.  Now they will have to mow around the trees, trim the trees and water them.  It could take 2 to 3 days to go around watering all 100 trees.

Earlene Scott asked how far back from the fence the trees would stand.  She pointed out that she would not want a dirty tree hanging over the fence behind her house.  Councilman Widger agreed that the trees should not be overhanging onto people’s properties.

When asked what is the advantage of planting ‘clusters’, Councilwoman Martin replied that that the street and the concrete fence are not straight so planting the trees in clusters would be more appealing and she commented that TxDOT had recommended the wild olive trees.

Councilman Widger suggested doing a ‘test’ planting of about 10 trees and solicit comments before all 120 trees get planted.

Rosendo Flores commented that as far as the workload, it would take about ½ a day to spray the water with the jem jet which holds about 120 gallons of water.

Councilwoman Martin stated that the watering bags would only be used until the roots take hold.  Afterwards, the trees do not need that much watering.

A brief discussion followed regarding planting bougainvilleas and Councilwoman Martin stated that bougainvilleas were not recommended as the choice plant.

17) AUTHORIZATION GIVEN TO SUBMIT LANDSCAPING APPLICATION TO TXDOT FOR LANDSCAPING ALONG STUART PLACE ROAD

Councilman Widger made a motion to authorize the submission of the landscaping application to TxDOT for the landscaping along Stuart Place Road with wild olive trees as recommended by Councilwoman Martin.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

18) There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:05 upon a motion by Councilman Jones and a second by Councilwoman Martin.
_____________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

 ____________________________

 Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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